
Was (Not Was)
True Crime Stories!

Were he a gangsta rapper, Don Was might tell the story differently. Somehow this is probably
one of the differences between hip-hop and rock. Hip-hop artists are all about establishing their
cred as criminals. The rhymes talk about committing the crimes and the run-ins had with the
man before they realized they could get a lot more bling and a lot fewer bullets by just cashing
in on past experiences and rapping about it for the multi-colored masses.

Not so our rock heroes. Because while the rock 'n' roll lifestyle might be one of rebellion and
sex and drugs and all that, it is also about finding various forms of salvation in the music itself.
Lou Reed sang, partially autobiographically, "My life was saved by rock and roll." Were it not
for rock and roll he would merely be "some middle class college student." Instead he got to
take part in a world of needled junkies, speed freaks, drag queens, and renowned performance
artists and we got to hear about it all from that unique insider's perspective. Everybody wins.

Likewise, here we have a young Don Was casing a dry cleaners in suburban Birmingham,
Michigan. Like most Detroiters in the '70s, he's broke and looking for a quick score. "I'd see
people driving Cadillacs and wonder, 'Where do people get the money to buy a new car?' It was
inconceivable. I didn't have a gun or anything. There's a long way between having an idea and
doing it. But the desperation was real."

Meanwhile, the kid he used to mess around writing songs with in high school had gone on to
become a jazz critic in Los Angeles because even "music critic" is a slightly more honorable
profession than dry cleaner stick-up guy. But Detroiters never leave a man behind, and so
David Weiss became David Was and the partner in this new white-collar crime. The Brothers
Was turned instead, to a life of rock and roll.

"David (Was) coming back saved me, as did (fellow Detroiter) Doug Fieger from the Knack
who gave me some bread to make the record." And suddenly, and for the good of all of us, Was
(Not Was) was off and running toward a future instead of away from a shadowy past.



But despite writing some of the most eclectically fantastic and quizzically commercial tracks of
the '80s it's hard to keep a 12-piece band going for long in the strange, ever-permutating
landscape of pop.

Was (Not Was) is in the process of rising from its ashes. A long-awaited greatest hits
compilation is due out this spring ("Well, it's all recorded," says Don with a laugh) and the band
just wrapped a brief mini-tour in anticipation of a new album also slated for a spring release. In
anticipation of things to come, we sat down with Don before the Chicago stop on his tour to get
us back up to speed on all things Was. We started the story at the beginning, in Detroit.

"Detroit is located just far enough from the two hubs of fashion—New York and LA—that by
the time word reaches Detroit, it gets a little distorted. Because by the time it plays out in the
provinces, it gets reinvented. Motown is the best example of that. There were guys who were
trying to copy New York R&B records and they got it wrong. And in doing so came up with
something greater. The MC5 they were probably trying to be the Rolling Stones and they just
didn't get it right. Right around that time Marshall started coming out with these amps that
distort and you get that sound. The MC5 were the first ones goofy enough to turn them all the
way up. There's something about it that means you put your own regional touch on it. It
becomes less imitative and more original. I think there's also a hard edge to Detroit. There's a
lack of pretense in Detroit, too, that characterizes the music. You're faced with the harsh
realities of life."

And yet, with all that fun going on, a lot of artists still wind up leaving, or perhaps they have to
leave in order to get their recognition. Don takes a more metaphorical approach to the question
of "leaving."

"I don't think you can leave it," Don said. "Well, that's not true. You can get caught up in a
world that allows you to temporarily forget about that. And I'm sure that I've done that to
varying degrees. If I didn't come from Detroit I'd be dead. I would have given into the excess.
Or succumb to excess. But there's the voice of [The Dick Clark of weathermen] Sonny Elliot in
my head saying, 'Get real, motherfucker!' It's easier to make records in California. If it were as
convenient in Detroit, I'd probably go back there."

So Was (Not Was) put out some great records. They managed to work with an interesting
collection of guest vocalists including Mel Torme, Ozzy Osbourne, the afrorementioned Doug
Feiger, and a young fellow-Detroiter named Madonna (on a track that still sits quietly in a vault
somewhere…) They recorded a couple of top 20 hits, and then all of a sudden, they made a
video for "Walk the Dinosaur," and they're all over MTV. And what could have been the start
of the next big step of their career, wound up being a big stake through its heart.

"We were on the Club MTV tour with Paula Abdul, Milli Vanilli, and Tone Loc. We were just
dying out there every night and deservedly so. Because those people knew what the audience
wanted to see. Which was, they wanted to see the videos come to life. We were just these old
fuckers that were standing out there and no one cared that you wrote the songs yourself and
could play them on real instruments. We didn't understand that we were the jerks of that tour.
People were paying to see something and we were not giving it to them. But it was clear that
that was sort of where pop music was going. There was no encouragement, there was no reason
to keep going. We lost our direction."

When they dropped their next tapes off at the label they were given the dreaded message, which
has shown up in so many rock-related movies that it's become cliché. . . But a cliché backed in
too many true stories. The label guy said, "We don't hear another 'Walk the Dinosaur." We don't
hear another single." Thankfully, he had a solution. He suggested that Was (Not Was) cover the
INXS hit, "Listen Like Thieves."



"I guarantee a hit," he said.

"So we did it," Don admits of the hip-hop rendition you'll be hard pressed to find a copy of
even on your favorite file-sharing network. ."To me it represents a low point of Was (Not Was.)
I don't even think we played on it. Some guy programmed it all."

And then we come to the irony. Don Was—Grammy-award winner for producing the likes of
Bob Dylan, Brian Wilson, the Black Crowes, Iggy Pop, Bonnie Raitt, Solomon Burke, and yes,
the Rolling Stones—said, "We probably could have used a producer. Someone to say, here's
how you get back on track."

But he took those lessons from his own band, and has used them as he's worked at making his
musical heroes continue to sound great. "I've learned from that as a producer. . .To encourage
the artist to stand up to ephemeral transitory pressures … things that change with the wind. If
you start playing to the wind, you're fucked."

Later he also learned to find the balance between taking all the credit and taking none of it. "I
lived under the delusion that it was me doing something," Don said of his rapid rise to the must-
have producer. "It makes you arrogant and lazy. You're not doing much more than a guy who's
been hit by lightening has done to attract the lighting." But later he also came to understand that
"There is something a producer does, but it's not necessarily what you think it is. As I've gotten
comfortable with that… the whole orientation changes when you can come forward with
humility and experience. If you respect the artist and are not engaged in an ego battle but are
just a humble servant to the artist's vision, the record will come out fine."

As Was (Not Was) prepare their new album, it's from a very different standpoint than their
earlier work. They've all had their mid-life crises by now, and are ready to make music purely
on their own terms. Thankfully, that road is eased slightly by nostalgic folks willing to shell out
to see the bands they grew up with. It's nice when the money can follow the vision. "This is the
first tour we've ever done where we were independent… where we can pay everybody and not
come home in debt to the company store. This is the first time that ever happened and we toured
for more than a decade."

In the age of American Idol, how do you go about making music that's relevant? Basically, you
just don't care as long as you're making what you want to make. And speaking of American
Idol, Don's not really a fan—but not necessarily for the reason you might think.

"I don't like the meanness-of-spirit of it. There's enough out there that discourages people. The
Germans have a concept they call 'Schadenfreude.' It's such an ugly thing that we don't' even
have an English word for it. It ranks right with homicidal behavior as human characteristics we
should work on subduing. Because it sold records, we have actually had the bar lowered. People
are asked to play down to the American Idol level. Which is OK if you're producing those kind
of artists—and people are making good records with that. I'm not even knocking it. But you
shouldn't ask Jackson Browne to de-escalate to that level of artistry."

Despite his own aversion to it, Don came home one evening and found his wife taking in an
episode of Idol with their kids. He told her: "If you want to expose them to something horrible,
why don't you just put on a hard core porn film because at least there's something in there they
might be able to use some day."
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